The organizational socialization process of nonprofit workers

by

Emily Roth

B.S., Kansas State University, 2015

A THESIS

submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree

MASTER OF ARTS

Department of Communication Studies College of Arts and Sciences

KANSAS STATE UNIVERSITY Manhattan, Kansas

2017

Approved by:

Major Professor Dr. Sarah E. Riforgiate

Copyright

© Emily Roth 2017.

Abstract

A commonly held belief in higher education is that a student's educational program paves the way towards a specific career choice, forcing students to intentionally choose courses in preparation for a particular line of work (Lair & Wieland, 2012). Recognizing the influential role of education (Jablin, 2001) and the increasing numbers of nonprofit education programs (Mirabella & McDonald, 2012), it is important to understand the educational expectations created by university programs and how these expectations are enacted as students become nonprofit employees. To better understand communication practices that shape the expectations, experiences, and worker identities, this study applies organizational assimilation theory to nonprofit education and work through interviews of nonprofit employees' experiences after completing a nonprofit education program.

Qualitative analysis of the interview transcripts indicates that nonprofit-focused educational programs socialize students to work for a cause that they find personally meaningful. However, not all students are able to meet this expectation, creating two paths, a straight path and a winding path in search of meaningful work. Those on the straight path who found personally meaningful work attributed their experience to an internal locus of control based on an intentional job search and workplace opportunities. Participants who did not find the personally meaningful work they expected used external control attributions by blaming the job market, the way their generation approaches work, and how their educational program created unrealistic expectations. Findings deepen understandings of organizational assimilation theory in terms of education, while bridging educational practices and organizational assimilation theory to contribute practical implications. Practical implications include encouraging education programs to facilitate volunteering and networking opportunities for their students, prospective nonprofit workers to seek out volunteer and job shadowing opportunities, and nonprofit organizations to focus on the assimilation process of new employees.

Keywords: organizational socialization; higher education; nonprofit work; meaningful work

Table of Contents

List of Tables	vii
Acknowledgements	viii
Dedication	ix
Chapter 1 - Introduction	1
Chapter 2 - Literature Review	
Nonprofit Sector	
Meaningful Missions	
Opinion Spectrum	
Educational Programs	6
Organizational Socialization	7
Anticipatory	7
Role anticipatory socialization	
Organizational anticipatory socialization	
Internships	9
Encounter	9
Metamorphosis	
Chapter 3 - Methodology	
Researcher Reflexivity	
Study Design	
Participants	
Procedures	
Participant Recruitment	
Data Collection	
Interview guide explained	
Data Analysis	
Chapter 4 - Findings	
Socialization of Expectations	
Personally Meaningful Work	
Justifiable Challenges	

Diverging Narratives	. 27
Straight Path	. 27
Intentional and Patient Job Search	. 28
Climbing the Ladder	. 29
Winding Path	. 31
Generational	. 32
Job Market	. 33
Educational Unrealistic Expectations	. 35
Nonprofit Worker Identity	. 37
You Are Your Work	. 38
Confronting/Changing the Stereotypes	. 39
Chapter 5 - Implications	. 42
Theoretical Implications and Future Directions for Scholars	. 42
Educational Programs	. 43
Prospective Nonprofit Workers	. 44
Nonprofit Organizations	. 45
Personally Meaningful Work	. 45
Conclusion	. 46
References	. 47
Appendix A - Interview Protocol	. 53

List of Tables

Table 1. Participant Demographic Information	. 16
Table 2. Participant Paths	. 28

Acknowledgements

In my six-year tenure as a K-State student, I have been blessed with amazing mentors. The most impactful mentor has been my dedicated advisor. Since my sophomore year of undergrad Dr. Sarah Riforgiate has held the official role of my academic advisor. In this position she has provided incredible support and guidance both professionally and personally. I owe it to her that I took the leap to attend graduate school in my home department. She has provided extraordinary opportunities that have helped me grow as a scholar and teacher in my time as her advisee. I am forever grateful to have worked so closely with her.

With great intentionality, I chose a committee of intelligent women. Thank you to Dr. Colene Lind for challenging me to think deeper and pushing me to be a better writer. Thank you to Dr. Kerry Priest for challenging me to improve my methodological positionality helping me conduct rigorous research.

Lastly, thank you to my "#1 Fan," my husband Joe. He believed in me when I did not believe in myself. His patience and understanding are the reason I am able to accomplish anything.

Dedication

This thesis is dedicated to the Staley School of Leadership Studies and the Department of Communication Studies, who saw potential in me when I did not.

•

Chapter 1 - Introduction

"Perhaps leaders as stewards of greatness, rather than leaders as amassers of wealth, will be the next generation's calling" (Burlingame, 2009, p. 66).

The "Millennial" generation or "Generation Y" is the focus of this quotation (Burlingame, 2009). Millennials are born between 1980 and 1995, often are the children of the Baby Boomer generation (Foot & Stoffman, 1998), and have distinctive expectations regarding desirable work (Wey Smola & Sutton, 2002). Specifically, millennials "long to be part of something bigger than themselves" and are motivated by work having a purpose rather than a paycheck (Moore, 2014). For example, Hewlett, Sherbin, and Sumberg (2009) tell the story of a millennial college senior who used a corporate graduate deferral program, taking a gap year to work in India at a nonprofit organization before starting at his corporate position. He fulfilled his desire to work for a purpose and not regret joining the company through this deferral program. Millennial's desire to have purposeful work may help to explain the increasing interest in the nonprofit sector.

A commonly held belief in higher education is that a student's educational program paves the way towards a specific career choice, forcing students to intentionally choose courses to prepare them for a particular line of work (Lair & Wieland, 2012). The intentionality in higher education helps explain the increase in United States colleges and universities that provide education for nonprofit managers (Mirabella, 2007). In 1990 only 17 universities in the United States offered a graduate concentration in nonprofit management (Mirabella, 2007). Fast-forward to 2011, when 136 universities offer undergraduate courses in nonprofit management, 239 universities provide graduate courses, 97 universities offer undergraduate nonprofit concentrations, and 156 universities have graduate concentrations (Mirabella & McDonald,

2012). The increasing availability of education and nonprofit careers provides a backdrop for setting student expectations about future careers.

Recognizing the influential role of education for millennial students and the increasing numbers of nonprofit education programs, it is important to understand the educational expectations created by university programs and how these expectations are enacted as students become nonprofit employees. To better understand communication practices that shape expectations, this study applies organizational assimilation theory to nonprofit education and work through interviews of nonprofit employees' experiences after completing a nonprofit education program. Findings bridge educational practices and organizational assimilation theory to contribute practical implications for programs and extend theory. Next, pertinent research investigating the nonprofit sector and organizational socialization processes are reviewed.

Chapter 2 - Literature Review

Nonprofit Sector

A nonprofit is "a group organized for purposes other than generating profit and in which no part of the organization's income is distributed to its members, directors, or officers" (Legal Information Institute, 2016). Nonprofits can also be described as "organizations that work to improve the common good of society in some way, typically through charitable, educational, scientific or religious means" (Green, 2014) and providing myriad services including health, educational, religious, social, legal, civic, and cultural (Leete, 2006).

Meaningful Missions

Nonprofits often have a noble mission of providing services without focusing on their bottom-line. Being mission-driven has its advantages and disadvantages when considering the perspective of employees. The mission first attracts individuals to the nonprofit (Bradach, Tierney, & Stone, 2008) and then through socialization processes the nonprofit employees buy into the mission (Jablin, 2001); high commitment to the mission often results in employee retention despite low financial compensation or benefits (Kim & Lee, 2007). The mission of a nonprofit also draws in volunteers who offer their time for no financial rewards (Bradach et al., 2008). If a mission is the central force behind a nonprofit, it can contribute to a limited business strategy, with employees "inspired" by the mission but with little "direction" (Bradach et al., 2008, p. 2). As reasoned by McHattan, Bradshaw, Gallagher, and Reeves (2011), having a business strategy for nonprofit organizations is vitally important because it "enables them to develop a clear vision of short- and long-term goals as well as procedures for ensuring these goals are met" ensuring sustainability for the organization (p. 247). This is particularly important for millennials who "were raised to appreciate structure, direction, explanation, and engagement" (Holt, Marques, & Way, 2012, p. 92).

Not having a business strategy may not be entirely disadvantageous. Mirvis and Hackett (1983) argue, "the move to run government agencies and nonprofits 'more like a business' needs to be carefully considered. If not, they may lose their identities and employees' motivation and satisfaction may actually suffer" (p. 11). This argument takes into account nonprofit organizations being unique due to workers being motivated not by the dollar amount on their paycheck, but by the intrinsic rewards and high job satisfaction (Mirvis & Hackett, 1983). The millennial generation may find this particularly attractive because they primarily seek intrinsic rewards (De Cooman & Dries, 2012). The characteristics of low pay and high purpose contribute to the perception of nonprofit work being considered "meaningful work" (Mirvis & Hackett, 1983).

Due to the high sacrifice, long hours, and financial instability, people engaging in meaningful work may be perceived as passionate and committed to the work as demonstrated in narratives of successful entrepreneurs who began popular nonprofits, and thus are an extreme example of nonprofit work (Dempsey & Sanders, 2010). Viewing high-levels of passion and commitment as a requirement can be a double-edged sword for nonprofits as it may excite potential workers and may deter them as well (Dempsey & Sanders, 2010). Therefore, it is imperative to understand the influential communication that creates the expectations of potential workers who are then excited by nonprofit work.

Opinion Spectrum

Nonprofits are also surrounded by diverse opinions regarding the legitimacy of this work. On one end of the spectrum, some question nonprofit work as being an actual job. Clair (1996)

studied the colloquialism "a real job" based on college student perceptions, concluding that nonprofit work is not considered to be "a real job" because of lower status and low financial compensation. Clair's (1996) conclusion of nonprofits not being perceived as "a real job," and the possible shift in the perceptions of nonprofit work since the 1996 study warrants further examination.

While some individuals may not even consider nonprofit work an actual job, others perceive nonprofits as warm but incompetent (Aaker, Vohs, & Mogliner, 2010). Because of the perceived incompetence of nonprofits, people are more attracted to for-profit work (Aaker et al., 2010). There are both a positive (warm) and negative (incompetent) opinions attached to nonprofits, which can leave people torn or undecided about them. However, the opinions of warmth and incompetence can be altered by the nonprofit making them more desirable (Aaker et al., 2010).

On the opposite of the spectrum Eikenberry and Kluver (2004) argue:

Of primary importance is the necessity to shift our way of thinking about and working with nonprofit organizations. They are more than just tools for achieving the most efficient and effective mode of service delivery; they are also important vehicles for creating and maintaining a strong civil society. (p. 138)

Eikenberry and Kluver (2004) acknowledge nonprofit organization as efficient and effective; however, they go further stating that nonprofit organizations are essential for our world. If we accept that nonprofits are of importance to "maintaining a strong civil society" (Eikenberry & Kluver, 2004, p. 138). This may explain the interest and growth in the nonprofit sector despite low employee financial compensation.

Educational Programs

Nonprofit-focused education programs are becoming more prevalent (Mirabella, 2007). These programs vary in curriculum and content based on what the educational institution perceives the students and a society needs (Larson, Wilson, & Chung, 2003). Varying curriculum approaches include an academic major, a minor, certificate programs, or a combination of the three (Dolch et al., 2007). Many curriculums move the focus beyond learning theory in the classroom and include nonprofit experiential learning by requiring internships and servicelearning opportunities (Dolch et al., 2007). Providing opportunities to transition students into practitioners, these programs are intended to build "bridges between theory and practice" (Burlingame, 2009, p. 65).

One representative example of a nonprofit educational program is Murray State University's academic minor in nonprofit leadership studies. The program started in 1996 as nonprofit management and is still offered in a program named Youth and Nonprofit Leadership (Dolch et al., 2007). The program has between 30-40 graduates per year, with an almost 100% job placement within a few months of graduation (Dolch et al., 2007). According to the program webpage, this program incorporates teaching, research, and service learning opportunities surrounding not only nonprofit management, but also philanthropy, social entrepreneurship, and policy advocacy (Nonprofit Leadership, n.d.). This is just one example of the hundreds of educational programs that focus on the nonprofit sector.

Although nonprofit education programs are popular, there may be unfortunate news for graduates looking for nonprofit work. Wang and Ashcraft (2012) argue, "Nonprofit organizations now prefer experienced professionals to new or recent graduates. Layoffs in other sectors have also increased competition for nonprofit jobs" (p.130). A further concern for

graduates trying to enter is career field is the trends of fewer nonprofit position openings and decreased turnover (Wang & Ashcraft, 2012).

The increasing number and interest of professional development programs may be explained by increasing demand of nonprofit organizations seeking more experienced professionals (Wang & Ashcraft, 2012). In nonprofit professional programs, individuals often take non-credit courses which are condensed to a shorter length of time to learn specific information and skills related to nonprofits, such as, fundraising, grant writing, marketing, and volunteer management (Wang & Ashcraft, 2012). Educational programs focused on nonprofit work provide a unique setting to investigate the creation of work expectations.

Organizational Socialization

The organizational assimilation theory stage model developed by Jablin in 1987 and revisited in 2001 explores the process of individuals as they prepare (anticipatory), enter (encounter), assimilate (metamorphosis), and leave (disengagement and exit) an organization. This process has been widely studied within traditional work settings (Hart, 2012; Ostroff & Koziowski, 1992; Waldeck, Seibold, & Flanagin, 2004) and has been expanded to nontraditional work such as internships (Dailey, 2016), volunteer work (Kramer, 2011), and college organizations (Davis & Myers, 2012). The focus of this study is on the process of socialization for current nonprofit workers; therefore, only the first three stages of the model will be discussed.

Anticipatory

Anticipatory socialization occurs prior to entering a job when individuals develop a set of expectations and beliefs about how people in that type of work communicate (Jablin, 2001). Individuals is in this stage have the primary focus of seeking information that will help them

create expectations and beliefs about the job and make career decisions (Jablin, 2001). This stage is pertinent to this study because education programs provide important career information preworkplace entry. Individuals experience two types of anticipatory socialization: role anticipatory socialization and organizational anticipatory socialization (Kramer, 2010).

Role anticipatory socialization

Role anticipatory socialization involves deciding what type of career to pursue, similar to a college student deciding his or her major (Kramer, 2010). Five sources can influence individuals during this stage: family, education, peers, earlier work experience, and media (Jablin, 2001). Education plays an important role in creating expectations of the workplace in the anticipatory socialization stage (Jablin, 2001). Specifically, during high school and college, individuals obtain specific information about the workplace based off of the courses they take (Jablin, 2001); thus it is important to gain a better understanding of the expectations created in educational programs geared towards nonprofit work. Specifically for nonprofit work, experience with volunteering is often an important source of socialization (Lee &Wilkins, 2011), which can be commonly obtained through the educational program. Anticipatory socialization does not end when a person stops his or her formal education, but it can actually be considered a life-long phase as he or she continues to change career paths (Kramer, 2010).

Organizational anticipatory socialization

Organizational anticipatory socialization is concerned with socialization within a specific organization (Kramer, 2010). Experiencing recruitment for an organization and going through the selection processes, such as interviews, develops more realistic expectations about the work (Scholarios, Lockyer, & Johnson, 2003). When the messages individuals receive help them form an accurate view, they are more likely to commit to the job and start developing job skills

(Scholarios et al., 2013). However, developing realistic expectations of the workplace is often difficult because the organization may accentuate positive impressions and hide negative information (Huffcutt, Culbertson, & Riforgiate, 2015); having contacts within the organization can help individuals obtain a more realistic perspective (Kramer, 2010). The present study focuses on this transformation of work expectations that takes place for individuals as they transition from student to employee in the nonprofit sector.

Internships

Internship "experiences allow students to develop new, more realistic work expectations, thus narrowing the work expectation-reality gap" (Barnett, 2012, p. 281). Internships uniquely position individuals as temporary organizational members, but they may not be seen as organizational members by full-time workers; thus, creating organizational identification tensions (Woo, Putnam, & Riforgiate, 2017). Depending upon the internship experience, an individual decides whether or not they want to perform that type of work (Dailey, 2016). While Jablin (2001) indicates that any prior experience to a full-time job should be considered as anticipatory socialization, Dailey (2016) argues that internships should be considered in the encounter stage of organizational socialization. Many educational programs require volunteer or internship work in the field. Therefore, considering anticipatory socialization processes and educational internships, the present study poses the question:

RQ₁: How do education programs use communication practices to socialize expectations of nonprofit work?

Encounter

The encounter stage occurs when the individual enters an organization after the anticipatory socialization stage (Jablin, 2001). The encounter stage includes communication

regarding the specifics of the work role, such as work performance and technical skills (Hart, 2012), which can be gathered from multiple sources during the encounter stage including formal orientation, training sessions, and through formal or informal mentors (Jablin, 2001). Specifically within the encounter stage, experienced workers or authority figures within the organization provide memorable messages to the new employee (Stohl, 1986). Although authority figures, such as supervisors, are an important source in the assimilation process for newcomers, co-workers are equally as valuable (Hart, 2012; Ostroff & Koziowski, 1992). For example, when studying the role of humor in organizational entry, Heiss and Carmack (2012) found the veteran co-workers use humor as a tool to teach organizational culture to new employees in the encounter stage.

An individual in the encounter stage experiences a variety of emotions. While exploring job satisfaction within the first year of employment, Bowell, Shipp, Payne, and Culbertson (2009) found that "newcomers experience an initial high in job satisfaction within a few months after organizational entry, trending downward by 6 months on the job, with this decline tapering off by 1 year on the job" (p. 851). Although individuals may have high job satisfaction, they may also experience confusion between what they expected the job to be and the reality of the job (Jablin, 2001). To understand more about the nonprofit worker experience after completion of a nonprofit-focused educational program, the study poses the following question:

RQ₂: How do particular communication interpretations shape how nonprofit workers understand work experiences?

Metamorphosis

The metamorphosis stage is the peak of the organizational assimilation process because it is when individuals become fully participating members of the organization (Jablin, 1987).

Where the encounter stage ends and the metamorphosis stage begins varies for individuals (Jablin, 2001). Knowing when the metamorphosis stage actually begins is not as important as what takes place during this stage. When individuals no longer consider themselves "new" provides a distinction of the encounter stage ending and the metamorphosis stage beginning (Kramer, 2010). During the metamorphosis stage, individuals learn new and modify preexisting attitudes and behaviors to align with the expectations of the organization to be totally accepted into the organization (Jablin, 1987). At this stage, individuals are "in" on the jokes that are part of the organization's culture (Heiss & Carmack, 2012).

An important process occurring during the metamorphosis stage is role negotiation, where individuals interact with others to modify their position (Jablin, 2001). Other organizational members work to shape the individual to meet the needs and expectations of the organization, while the individual attempts to change the organization to meet his or her needs and expectations (Kramer, 2010). Both task and relational responsibilities can be modified during role negotiation (Kramer, 2010). Role negotiation complicates organizational assimilation theory's stage model as it involves individuals experiencing some of the previous stages over again as they change and modify their work roles (Jablin, 2001). During the metamorphosis stage, individuals experience turning points as members of the organization, where they transition from an outsider to an insider or come to the understanding that they should separate from the organization (Bullis & Bach, 1989), which gives them a new perspective of the workplace.

Ideal Worker Norms

Throughout the socialization stages, individuals are introduced to and grapple with the understanding of what it means to be an ideal worker and what it means to be an ideal worker in

their particular organization. These expectations create an ideal worker norm. "Norms are broad rules of behavior that govern our expectations of others and of ourselves, and which carry penalties for those who deviate from the rules" (Drago, 2007, p. 7). Ideal worker norms expect individuals to prioritize work through spending the majority of their time and energy dedicated to that work, justified by their high levels of passion and loyalty to their work (Drago, 2007). A concept mostly focused on women, the ideal worker norm is experienced by all individuals who are at odds with what their expected organizational identity is and what their personal expectations are (Reid, 2015). Americans glorify organizational work filled with measureable hours and time input (Kelly, Ammons, Chermack, & Moen, 2010; Schulte, 2014). The ideal worker norms of being highly passionate and highly committed are depicted as being taken to extreme levels in the nonprofit sector (Dempsey & Sanders, 2010). These unique expectations the nonprofit worker has of the work and of themselves as workers leads to the question:

RQ₃: How do young nonprofit workers use communication to shape their nonprofit worker identities?

"Individuals cannot become functioning members of organizations and organizations cannot sustain themselves without socialization" (Ashforth, Sluss, & Harrison, 2007, p. 54). Considering the crucial function of socialization for organizations and individuals, it is necessary to deepen the understanding of organizational socialization. While some scholars have criticized the stage model approach to organizational socialization for being restrictive (Bullis, 1993; Smith & Turner, 1995), this study adopts the stance of Kramer and Miller (1999) by seeking to build upon the previous research of the organizational socialization stage model by applying it to nonprofit workers.

The development and modification of work expectations is evident in each stage of Jablin's (2001) organizational assimilation theory. The stages of anticipatory socialization and metamorphosis are particularly significant in regards to work expectations. The present study explores how communication is used to create and revise expectations held by nonprofit workers in reflecting on organizational assimilation experiences from education program experiences through early metamorphosis.

Chapter 3 - Methodology

Researcher Reflexivity

As a graduate of a leadership educational program that housed a nonprofit-focused educational program, I developed an interest in my peers aspiring to work specifically in the nonprofit sector and how having this educational experience would affect them as practitioners. Even though not involved in the specific nonprofit-focused program, the courses I took within the leadership educational program largely focused on service-oriented work and required community engagement. I rarely saw an impact of the engaged service work within the community, which evolved into skepticism. While the service-oriented work was framed as a noble career path, I doubted the nobility of this work and the extent of intrinsic benefits provided by it. I questioned whether intrinsic rewards could outweigh the high sacrifices associated with nonprofit work. My peers in the nonprofit leadership program bought into the nobility of this work and positioned themselves for a career within the nonprofit sector by enrolling in the nonprofit-focused program.

Confused by the unique sector and even more unique education program, I sought to generate understanding of the experiences of the individuals during the creation and modification of expectations about nonprofit work. While being connected to a program and the people within the program invites me to recognize the value of this work, my skepticisms towards it also clouds the perspective.

Acknowledging my bias, I took several steps to ensure rigor in the research process. First, I worked with a committee of scholars to talk through my project design and findings to make sense of the data, helping to mitigate biases and portray a balanced analysis. Second, it is important that "qualitative researchers do not put words in members' mouths, but rather attend to

viewpoints that diverge with those of the majority or with the author" (Tracy, 2010, p. 844). This study includes direct quotations from individuals who completed a non-profit focused education program and currently work in the nonprofit sector to illustrate the broad themes discussed in the findings (Tracy, 2010). To honor these voices, I also used member checking by sharing primary findings with each of my participants after analysis to confirm the study accurately represented their experiences (Tracy, 2013). This involved providing a draft of the study to all participants who provided an email address, as well summarizing the findings at the end of phone interviews to confirm the summaries were accurate.

Study Design

Embracing that reality is socially constructed, I position myself and this study in the interpretative paradigm. Qualitative methodology was chosen to gain insight into the experiences of nonprofit workers and capture participants' understanding (Lindlof & Taylor, 2011). Specifically, to enhance understanding of the socialization of nonprofit workers, I conducted qualitative interviews, which have the capacity to "elucidate subjectively lived experiences and viewpoints from the respondents' perspective" (Tracy, 2013, p. 132). From an interpretative standpoint the interviews create space for the co-creation of meaning in the interaction of the research and the participant (Tracy, 2013). Interviews are beneficial in providing rich data to gain a deeper understanding of the experiences. Aiming for depth rather than breadth, the interview process allowed for flexibility to ask about and follow up on the participant's experiences (Tracy, 2013).

Participants

To increase understanding of the organizational socialization process of nonprofit workers, participants included individuals who 1) recently graduated from a nonprofit program

of study and 2) were currently working in the nonprofit sector for at least one year. By narrowing the participant qualifications for the study, the interviews had the opportunity to capture reflections of participants' previous expectations before entering nonprofit work (anticipatory) and the current perspective of nonprofit work they have (metamorphosis) to give insight into how expectations were created and modified. Requiring approximately one year of employment took into consideration the honeymoon period employees experience that begins to decrease at six months and fully ends after one year on the job (Bowell et al., 2009). Eleven individuals participated in this study and interviewing was concluded when no new data emerged, representing theoretical saturation (Tracy, 2013).

Pseudonym	Self-Identified Gender	Self-Identified Race	Age	Nonprofit work (In years)	Industry
Annie	Female	White	23	1	Family Health
Cady	Female	White	44	1.5	Hunger
Camilla	Female	White	22	1	Apparel
Carlie	Female	White	24	2	Mental Health
Charlotte	Female	White	29	5.5	Social Work
Collin	Male	White	23	4	Literacy
Claire	Female	White	24	3	Children's Health
Jack	Male	White	24	1	Teen Development
Natalie	Female	White	26	5	Nonprofit Development
Roger	Male	White	25	2	Homelessness
Sophia	Female	White	23	1	International Development

Table 1. Participant Demographic Information

Participants' ages ranged from 22 to 44 years old. All the participants self-identified as white, with eight females and three males. Educational program types included academic minors with an emphasis in nonprofit work and academic undergraduate majors. Participants represented a variety of nonprofit organizations with no two participants working for the same organization. Organizations ranged from small grassroots to large national organizations, including a diversity of services from the apparel industry, to illiteracy in rural communities, and even serving other nonprofit organizations in a specific city.

Procedures

Participant Recruitment

To locate participants who met the narrow parameters for this study (nonprofit education and at least one year in a nonprofit position), I used personal contacts and snowball sampling techniques. "This involves asking participants for recommendations of acquaintances who might qualify for participation, leading to 'referral chains'" (Robinson, 2014, p. 13). Snowball sampling allowed participants to identify others who share a similar experience (Tracy, 2013) and enabled me to connect with potential participants who were harder to identify (Robinson, 2014; Tracy, 2013). I also contacted a nonprofit-focused education program to create a direct link to potential participants. By contacting alumni of the education program, the chain of referral expanded to allow for more participants. Additionally, I connected with colleagues whose institutions housed nonprofit-focused educational programs to expand types of education programs included.

Data Collection

In order to become sensitized to the experiences of the participants, I conducted two and a half hours of field observations in classes offered through a nonprofit-focused program, met

with the instructor, and looked over course syllabi informing the interview protocol. Then participant data were gathered through semi-structured in-depth interviews (Lindlof & Taylor, 2011) conducted both face-to-face and by phone. Interviews lasted between 41 and 51 minutes and averaged 46 minutes. Interviews were used to gather descriptions of events that occurred for the participant and to further understand the participants' perspective on their experience (Lindlof & Taylor, 2011). Acknowledging "the research interview is an interpersonal situation, a conversation between two partners about a theme of mutual interest" (Kvale & Brinkmann, 2009, p. 123), I first built rapport with each participant based on common interests in nonprofit work and education. After gaining permission from the participant, the interview was audio recorded. Each participant was informed that the recording could be stopped at any point they requested. Early conversation included an overview of the study before beginning with questions from the interview guide.

Interview guide explained

I used an interview guide which allowed for probing questions and flexibility throughout the interviews (see Appendix A) and created an environment that invited the participant to open up so I could listen carefully and reflect on their answers (Tracy, 2013). Interview questions concentrated on participant expectations about nonprofit organizations, both before entering the sector and currently as nonprofit workers, while allowing participants to guide the interview based on their personal experiences. This format provided information about anticipatory socialization and metamorphosis stages for nonprofit workers.

The interview questions and follow-up questions encouraged participants to share narratives and provide specific examples to gather rich data. The first question encouraged discussion of their experiences, asking "How did you first become interested in nonprofit work?"

This prompted participants to reflect on past experiences and conversations that were important as they started to realize their personal interest in pursuing nonprofit work. From this question, follow up questions targeted specific influences to help determine their role anticipatory socialization sources and how this ultimately led participants to a nonprofit-focused educational program.

Educational experience questions (i.e. "What certain takeaways do you use from your education in your work?" and "What is something that you use you would have learned before entering the sector?") were asked to answer the first and second research questions. Follow up questions helped clarify and expand on participants' responses (i.e. "In what specific way have you utilized that takeaway?" and "Why do you feel that it is important to learn this before entering the nonprofit sector?").

The conversation then transitioned to discuss their current nonprofit work experience to capture the metamorphosis stage. This section provided information answering the third research question pertaining to how communication shapes nonprofit worker identities. This discussion began with participants describing their current nonprofit organization and technical aspects of their job. The discussion broadened to gain information on their perspective of the entire nonprofit sector based on their experiences (i.e. "What are the benefits of working for a nonprofit?" and "What are the challenges of working for a nonprofit?"). Follow up questions were asked to generate examples of their personal experiences and identify how they understood benefits and challenges of their work.

Lastly, discussion converged education with nonprofit work experiences, including questions about aspects they would change about the nonprofit sector and/or their education. This portion of the interview also involved asking participants to provide advice for students

currently in the anticipatory stage ("What advice would you give those who currently seeking education to work in the nonprofit sector?"). This furthered the discussion of nonprofit educational preparation and participants' opinion of how individuals should construct their experiences.

Finally, demographic questions including participants' age, self-identified race, and selfidentified sex were asked to contextualize the findings. Questions also included information about how long the participants worked in the nonprofit sector and at specific organizations. What kind of nonprofit-focused educational program (certificate, minor, major, etc.) was discussed in the initial recruiting of the participant and is included in the participant demographic information.

Data Analysis

This study adopted Ellingson's (2013) approach to qualitative data analysis as "the process of separating aggregated texts (oral, written, or visual) into smaller segments of meaning for close consideration, reflection, and interpretation" (p. 414). Analysis and data collection occurred simultaneously, which allowed me to adjust interview questions to "correct tendencies to follow preconceived notions about what is happening in the field" and "fill conceptual gaps" (Charmaz, 2006, p. 29). For example, questions were added in the interview guide about the interview and selection process of participants' nonprofit organization in order to generate data to bridge the anticipatory and metamorphosis stages.

First, I transcribed the audiotaped interviews verbatim for analysis. By transcribing the interviews myself, I had the opportunity to become more intimate with the data (Tracy, 2013). This resulted in 142 single-spaced typed pages.

After an initial reading of the transcripts, I started with line-by-line coding to identify segments related to the research questions (Saldana, 2015). Initial coding created "first-level codes" that focused more on description and not interpretation (Tracy, 2013, p. 189). The first round provided a space to get closer to what the participants actually said and tended to be *in vivo* codes or codes that use the actual word or phrase of the participant to stay true to the participant's voice (Tracy, 2013). This type of attention to detail with the data assisted in creating more insightful interpretations later on in the analysis process (Tracy, 2013). I read, reflected on, and provided a short description code such as "hands-on experience" or "required service."

Second, I revisited the transcripts to produce "interpretive second-level codes" which "serve to explain, theorize, and synthesize" the data (Tracy, 2013, p. 194). Second-level codes go beyond description and interpret the data by searching for patterns and processes (Tracy, 2013). For example, second-level codes included "intentionality" and "meaningful work."

Third, I revisited the theoretical framework's literature to place data excerpts about the experiences that fit into the anticipatory or metamorphosis stages. This allowed me to concentrate on each stage of the socialization process as it pertained to the research questions. Then I created broad themes (i.e. socialization of expectations) that looked specifically for salient messages about expectations among the participants' reflections and perceptions. The themes were identified by carefully considering and grouping together the codes gathered during the previous rounds of coding. This process is considered axial coding, in which I reconstructed the data that were broken into the smaller codes during the first part of the analysis process by finding relationships that make "conceptual sense" (Tracy, 2013, p. 195).

Throughout the research process, I practiced memo-writing to organize the data ultimately into established themes. Writing memos helped me reflect on the data by detailing emerging themes related to the research questions in which it is "the pivotal intermediate step between data collection and writing drafts of papers" (Charmaz, 2014, p. 162). While memos serve the purpose of defining and comparing codes, memo-writing is encouraged from the start of the research process to stop all other work on the project and think about the data (Charmaz, 2014).

I began writing memos after the first two interviews were collected. Memos were not deleted, instead I added new information from additional interviews and made adjustments as appropriate. For example one memo changed from focusing on the "benefits of the nonprofit education program" after starting with "providing a language" and adding "giving them a perspective." This allowed me to document the process and interaction with the data throughout the entire collection and analysis of the data. Beyond ideas and interpretations, the memos included direct quotes from the participants to honor their voice; therefore, helping the research stay true to the participants' perspective.

Chapter 4 - Findings

Considering the 11 interviews with individuals about their nonprofit-focused education and transition into the nonprofit sector, all of the participants described a similar role anticipatory socialization stage. Socialization occurred well before enrolling in nonprofit college programs. Participants described being socialized into nonprofit work by their families and early education, including required volunteer work for school activities, which acts as a strong socialization agent for nonprofit work (Lee & Wilkins, 2011). Jack credited his initial interest in nonprofit work from being "raised in a family that it was very important to everybody to give back to the community," and Collin reflected on first being exposed by volunteering "during high school." Participants then chose to go into a nonprofit-focused education program in college with a required internship component. Natalie recalled her internship experience "as the experience that I got the most out of" and Claire explained that her internship "filled a gap" in what was missing from the coursework in the education program. Family and education are influential sources of socialization during the role anticipatory socialization stage, which involves deciding what type of career to pursue (Kramer, 2010). The role anticipatory socialization stage continued on into college for the participants by choosing a nonprofit-focused education program.

Socialization of Expectations

To answer RQ_1 about how education programs use communication practices to socialize expectations of nonprofit work, participants spoke about their nonprofit-focused education experience, recalling how these programs emphasized nonprofit work being synonymous with meaningful work. Specifically, there were two themes about meaningful work. First, that to be

meaningful, the work must be personal. Second, because nonprofit work provides intrinsic benefits, the challenges associated with it are justified.

Personally Meaningful Work

As previously established, nonprofit work can be considered meaningful work (Mirvis & Hackett, 1983). The idea of meaningful work has become a societal norm and according to the participants is perpetuated by educational programs. Sophia reflected on a memorable message from her instructor in the nonprofit-focused program:

Actually one of my professors always used to ask us what is the thing that keeps you up at night? Like what's the problem that bothers you and what is the thing that . . . gets you out of bed in the morning . . . what motivates you. He's like the answers to those problems or those questions are probably the thing you should be working for in your life. That was kind of like... I can do that as a job.

Sophia's reflection recognizes the importance the educational program conveyed on working towards one specific cause that the *individual* personally cares about; this framing implies that it is not nonprofit work generally that is meaningful work, but nonprofit work that is *personally meaningful*. Jack confirmed this interpretation by providing advice to narrow interests, "I mean find the one or two topics that really spark your interest and kind of cater your – cater your schooling and everything else around that area and your volunteering around that." Following in a similar vein, Claire advised prospective nonprofit workers:

Any issue pretty much has, like, nonprofits established directed toward it and so if, you know, you wake up and, like, and the first thing that you think about in the morning is that thing that you really care about, like, you should look for a job in a nonprofit

because, um, there are frustrations but there are real things that you need to do that, um, really matter, and you know you feel really good about it at the end of the day.

In agreement Annie noted, "I do think that's important in the nonprofit sector that you kind of have to have...some sort of interest in the mission."

Participants expressed a desire to have high levels of passion and commitment to their work and held this expectation of their coworkers. Sophia described, "Everyone [at her work] is really caring and yeah attached in some way." Further, Roger explained that the personal connection to the work is important because those employees "tend to stay." Romanticizing meaningful work contributes to the ideal of people working for something greater than themselves (Wrzesniewski, 2003). Although initially thought of as entirely altruistic work to help others, the participants expressed that because the nonprofit work is personally meaningful, they benefit from it. By framing work in this significant and positive way, participants also expressed a willingness to put up with the challenges that come along with this type of work.

Justifiable Challenges

Educational programs' influence goes beyond instructors' messages and into the coursework. Camilla explained that a class project exposed her to "the mess of the nonprofit sector." She continued, "I had to think about board members. I had to think about grants. I had to think about mission and vision statements. I had to think about funding. I had to think about, um, risk."

While the educational programs introduced participants to challenges in the nonprofit sector, the meaningful work narrative became a means to justify why participants should still work in the nonprofit sector despite its challenges. As noted by Claire, despite some of the "frustrations" that come along with a nonprofit job, participants believed that "there are real

things that ... really matter," which makes this work worth it. In the middle of describing her organization's programs, Cady said, "I love it. I absolutely love it. Some days are stressful as all get out and hard, but at the end of the day I always feel good about what I did." Cady admitted that while nonprofit work could be difficult, the good feelings from seeing she had an "impact" on people outweigh the negative stress.

Natalie shared the same sentiment, focusing specifically on the negative of low pay. She shared, "I would much rather, um, enjoy getting out of bed every morning, um, and be getting paid half of you know whatever, um, I would be getting paid to go somewhere that only focused on profit and wasn't as fulfilling." Natalie highlights a shift away from the perspective of work to earn money to support herself to the perspective that work should be a means to reach personal fulfillment. Interestingly, the idea of earning money and being fulfilled are situated in opposition of each other. Cady explained a challenge of nonprofit work is "money, because for the most part, and not in my pocket . . . [but] to serve the mission." She interrupted her thought to clarify that she was not complaining about money for herself, but money for the mission. By not caring about extrinsic benefits, the participants framed themselves and those who were in nonprofit classes with them as "caring" and "altruistic."

Charlotte shared, "I mean you get to work towards something that you believe in. I think that's the biggest, um, benefit. Um, I think any time you're spending time giving of yourself for, um, for other people; you get a benefit from that." Therefore, according to the participants, personal fulfillment is found through helping others; this benefit justifies engaging in nonprofit work despite the challenges associated with it. Further, personal compensation is downplayed to highlight the importance of funding the mission. Nonprofit work positions the intrinsic reward to be more valuable to a person than the extrinsic benefits (England & Folbre, 1999). Participants'

narratives support that the higher satisfaction from meaningful work often results in individuals working even more when they receive little extrinsic reward (Wrzesniewski, 2003). While all participants spoke to how important it is to find their work meaningful, some were more successful than others at finding work meaningful to them.

Diverging Narratives

In response to RQ₂, how do particular communication interpretations shape how nonprofit workers understand work experiences, two distinct narratives developed from the data. The first narrative the straight path (n = 5) follows the desired or traditional track of entering a job that participants find meaningful and staying at the job to be promoted. The winding path (n = 6) involved struggling to find a job that participants considered meaningful; therefore, using communication to make sense of their experiences that did not align with the ideal worker narrative.

Straight Path

"It's about feeling fulfilled and if my job has a lot of purpose and, um, I definitely get that here."

Five participants described traveling down a straight path and finding their first job meaningful, adhering to ideal worker norms of commitment and passion. The participants in this subset gave shorter responses to questions during the interviews and often the questions needed to be repeated and/or rephrased to illicit a response. Participants in this subset explained they were patient and intentional about their job search. They drove the job search process by seeking out the right jobs and making effort to find opportunities within their respective organizations to personally challenge them and to advance internally.

Narrative	Pseudonym	Self- Identified Gender	Self- Identified Race	Age	Nonprofit work (In years)	Industry
Straight Path	Charlotte	Female	White	29	5.5	Social Work
Straight Path	Sophia	Female	White	23	1	International Development
Straight Path	Annie	Female	White	23	1	Family Health
Straight Path	Carlie	Female	White	24	2	Mental Health
Straight Path	Cady	Female	White	44	1.5	Hunger
Winding Path	Collin	Male	White	23	4	Literacy
Winding Path	Camilla	Female	White	22	1	Apparel
Winding Path	Jack	Male	White	24	1	Teen Development
Winding Path	Natalie	Female	White	26	5	Nonprofit Development
Winding Path	Claire	Female	White	24	3	Children's Health
Winding Path	Roger	Male	White	25	2	Homelessness

Intentional and Patient Job Search

Straight path participants felt fulfilled in their nonprofit work, describing their job search process as both intentional and patient. Participants described intentionally applying to organizations by considering the nonprofit's overall mission. For example, Annie explained that having a "connection" to her nonprofit's mission is what attracted her to apply for her position and Sophia specifically sought out "internationally-focused" nonprofit organizations that were "sustainable and empowering."

Cady described her job search process:

I spent the whole summer with my kids and I just stayed home ... but I looked for jobs all summer long and so every job that looked like it fit that I just applied for because I wanted to help people. I applied for organizations that were in the LGBTQ sector. I applied anything that I felt like I had a passion for and I would make a difference in, like I'm not – I like animals, but I'm not passionate about it, so I stayed away from those

types of jobs, you know, because you don't want to go into it and only be half-way there. Straight path participants also explained how the job search took time. Within Cady's response above, she described being able to spend the summer after graduation searching for a job and paying attention specifically to organizations that she has a passion for. Annie explained how she "shadowed" at her organization in "October," but did not start working at her job until "July" after graduation. By being patient and sticking to organizations that are of personal interest, straight path participants reasoned that they were able to find the meaningful work they desired. The narratives suggest that searching specifically for organizations that align with personal values makes the socialization process smoother for entering and staying at the organization. The intentional job search process improved the chance to find personally meaningful work; through purposefully engaging in *organizational anticipatory socialization* by identifying and connecting with the organization's mission and values, participants indicated they were in control in finding the right organization.

Climbing the Ladder

Participants on both paths described needing to be "challenged" in their workplace; however, those on the straight path described looking for a challenge and opportunities within their current organization. Charlotte, who had been in the organization for five years, describes her work role transitions:

I started out being a visit supervisor for families in the child welfare system, um, and then I started doing some office work instead . . . in the same program, but . . . helping with some of the billing and referrals and different things in the office . . . and then I became a supervisor over a team of people in that same program and I was in that position, I think, for two or three years, and then I moved, I just moved to (city) a year ago, and that's when I started working with the foster care [for the same organization].

Charlotte was able to stay loyal to the organization while continuing to challenge herself by gaining new responsibilities.

Annie entered her organization within a year of graduating college and has found new opportunities to keep her in the same organization.

Well, right now, I'm technically part-time . . . I'm starting full-time this week. I'm actually adding . . . , another kind of part-time role, so I'm gonna be the event and volunteer coordinator.

Annie described the organization as being "really helpful . . . making sure that I can kind of stick around a little while." The support of the organization helped her meet her full-time job needs and her desire to work with the development team. Annie's story supports the idea that having high commitment to the mission often results in employee retention despite little financial compensation or benefits (Kim & Lee, 2007).

Straight path participants described how they were able to find opportunities in their organizations that created new challenges and an increased passion for serving the mission. Participants on the straight path sought and received opportunities internally, which facilitated

them fulfilling the ideal worker norm of being loyal to the organization. Specifically,

participants' expressed desire to "stick around" and work through job transitions and challenges adheres to the societal expectations of how ideal employees should approach work. Further, as explained in the answer to the first research question, in nonprofit work, the ideal worker finds personally meaningful work and navigates challenges as part of that work; this contributes to heightened expectations of commitment and passion for nonprofit workers. Having a high level of passion and commitment is described as being necessary for nonprofit workers to succeed (Dempsey & Sanders, 2010). The participants on the straight path described their experiences in a way that fulfilled and perpetuated the extreme ideal worker norms for nonprofit work.

Straight path participants attributed their success to intrinsic motivations, including selecting the right organization and committing to the organization to advance. They viewed successful advancement as something they had worked to achieve. For these participants, their work expectations shaped in the *anticipatory socialization* stage were met, allowing them to live out the ideal worker norms unlike the participants on the winding path.

Winding Path

"I think we graduate thinking like we're gonna change the world, and all these great things are gonna happen, um, and sometimes in jobs that's not always, you know, the case, and so my first job was a real challenge."

Six of the 11 participants characterized their experience as a winding path and did not find the fulfillment they were looking for right after college graduation; either they were unhappy with current employment or had already left their first job in search of that fulfillment. During the *role anticipatory socialization* process the meaningful work framing of a nonprofit career created an expectation for participants that their work should be their "passion" or

"calling." When the participants reached later stages of organizational socialization and they did not believe their work to be meaningful, this created dissonance between expectations created in the *role anticipatory socialization* stage and their current job situation. Six participants followed this path using communication to make sense of their experiences by framing their experiences as a product of their generation, the job market, and the unrealistic expectations education. The participants use conforming to one ideal norm work (high-levels of passion) to justify defying another ideal worker norm (high-levels of commitment). As a result, these interviews involved longer explanations to answer interview questions, including interruptions in their sentences as they made sense of their experiences.

Generational

Participants who did not find personally meaningful work and had either already exited their first organization or were planning to exit their current organization reasoned their actions by being a part of the millennial generation. Winding path participants explained how work is approached differently now compared to how previous generations who valued loyalty to a company. They reasoned that changing jobs is the new normal for this generation of workers. For example, Natalie responded to criticisms she has heard about her generation moving from job-to-job and positions and reinterpreted this behavior as a positive action.

People say 'oh millennials they never stay anywhere more than two years,' but for someone to be able to bring . . . a wealth of experience from different organizations I think can be a little bit of an edge.

While Natalie believed that having different work experiences can give you "an edge," Claire also considered what this might mean to those who still operate within the traditional narrative of job loyalty.

I worried a lot, you know, about what that would look like on a resume, you know, quitting your first job after a year, but I just kind of decided like, ugh, it's not worth it to not be happy, you know, or to not be challenged, um, so I went for it and I am really glad that I did.

Claire prioritized her happiness and personal work desires above the company loyalty that previous generations have been described to value. Personal fulfillment in a job was important as Collin described his generation as "The most socially engaged, care-oriented generation in a long time, and I think, U.S. culture" and Jack characterized them as "committed to making a difference." Not only is this generation longing for their work to have a purpose (Moore, 2014), they also want this purpose to be personal. Standing in direct juxtaposition are the ideals of work for the benefit of others versus work for personal benefit. This generation of workers desires both ideals simultaneously, believing they can be found through nonprofit work. As indicated in addressing the first research question, participants were socialized by educational programs to believe nonprofit work should be personally meaningful; however, when the work is meaningful to others but not to them, the participants struggled with the tension. By using communication to reconcile this rupture, participants ultimately favored their own well-being over others. Understanding that personally meaningful work is such a critical component for the participants engaging in nonprofit work, it helped them justify leaving a job for another that may be more meaningful to them.

Job Market

When describing searching for a job as they transitioned from education to the workforce, participants spoke about the reality of the job market. This new workforce generation understands that companies may be in a different position now than they were with previous

generations. For example Natalie explained, "As millennials we don't feel that loyalty from the company anymore because companies can't provide that loyalty anymore." This comment signifies one reason the millennial generation of workers is switching jobs is beyond personal control, but actually a consequence of growing up in a bad economy.

Jack, who is still struggling to find a fulfilling nonprofit job, describes what he found in his search:

There are plenty of openings for people that have you know 5 to 10 years' experience in nonprofits . . . but they're pretty limited when in comes to entry level, so I'm not sure if that, that's just because there's not many jobs on the market.

Jack's interpretation of the job market speaks to experiences of the young graduate who feels limited by lack of work experience; therefore, Jack discussed struggling to even find jobs available that he believes he is qualified for. Jack's comments support the finding that nonprofit organizations are seeking more experienced professionals as opposed to the new graduate (Wang & Ashcraft, 2012). This realization prompted Jack to volunteer at an organization he felt a personal connection with, while working for a different organization to gain additional experience in the hopes of eventually obtaining his desired meaningful work.

Despite her interests in specific missions, Claire described her job search as being pressured to find any job, sharing:

I was sort of at that point where a lot of people are when you graduate you just feel like you have to get a job and like all your friends are getting jobs and you know you're not ... I applied for a couple jobs that I was really interested in and just wasn't hearing anything and so by July after graduation and this job came up I just kind of took it without even really knowing what it was because I felt like I needed a job, you know.

Ultimately, the jobs were not available and the pressure to obtain a job after college like her peers resulted in applying and taking a job without a strong belief the organization's mission. Admitting that settling for a job was practical, but not ideal, she goes on to say:

I don't think I was as intentional in the job seeking . . . aspect because there was that pressure to just get a job, but . . . hopefully other students take more time . . . and really be patient and wait . . . for something to come up, but obviously that's not always possible . . . you gotta pay the bills.

While advising others, Claire also makes an important recognition that sometimes patience is not an option due to practical concerns, such as paying bills. The lack of persistence during the *organizational anticipatory socialization* stage created a challenging experience for the winding path participants, positioning *organizational anticipatory socialization* as an important discernment stage in finding personally meaningful work.

Educational Unrealistic Expectations

Even though the participants on the winding path expressed a deep desire to engage in meaningful work, they also expressed frustration with the meaningful work narrative highlighted in their education programs believing that it set unrealistic expectations of nonprofit work. Claire framed the transition from education to work being a "harsh reality" due to her first job not reflecting the values of "inclusivity" and "thoughtfulness" taught and practiced within the her educational program.

Unique to nonprofit work is the focus on making progress on social issues. Camilla explained how the problems were set up in the classroom and how they were not as simple in the real world that she is now working in:

I just feel like it's messy because the people you're helping don't always want to be helped and ... why it worked in the classroom and why it's clean in the classroom is because it's a classroom problem. The problem is meant to be solved.

From Camilla's perspective, the classroom set up the expectation that problems always have answers and through nonprofit work, the problems of the world can be fixed. Collin came to realize the difficult position of an instructor for this line of work, explaining:

It's hard right because you don't want to crush someone's aspirations with pessimism but at the same time it seems like, um, it can be salutary just realize that the problems exist for good reasons and the problems exist because they're really deeply entrenched systematic ills in our society . . . trying to give people healthy dose of realism as they step into this kind of stuff I think is really important.

While it is a difficult position for those in higher education, Collin explained that being realistic in understanding the world's problems is important, particularly if it is the role of the instructor to prepare students to enter the business of helping make progress. Understanding that these students are planning to enter the nonprofit sector, Jack explained that he "wasn't exactly prepared on what it takes to find those jobs . . . I mean if we, if we learned a little bit more about how to actually translate our education into a career that would have been helpful."

Notably, only those who are struggling or have struggled to find meaningful work expressed sentiments of unrealistic expectations created by their education program. Buying into the belief that higher education paves the way towards a specific career choice (Lair & Wieland, 2012), participants' explained how their expectations of work were violated when they did not find work meaningful. By not fulfilling the expectations created in the *role anticipatory socialization* stage, the participants did not experience the *metamorphosis* stage. The winding

path participants looked for external justification (societal shifts, job market and education programs) for not meeting ideal worker norm expectations while the straight path participants attributed their success to internal factors (intentional and patient job search, and work hard and climb the ladder). People relying on an external locus of control believe that the circumstances are due to outside causes while those having an internal locus of control attribute the circumstances to intrinsic factors (Cupach, Canary, & Spitzberg, 2010). Within this study, the winding path participants can be described as relying on an external locus of control and the straight path participants relying on an internal locus of control.

Those who found nonprofit work that met expectations did not have to make sense of their experience in the same way as those who followed the path that did not comply with the expectations. The participants telling the winding path narrative used communication to make sense of their own experience of not meeting expectations; this was evident in the reflective interviews given by the participants that included long utterances after questions with little probing. The use of communication allowed them to do some identity repair work by attributing their path to external attributions. Identity work involves using communication to actively process how individuals see themselves and how others see them (Alvesson & Willmott, 2002), which contributed to the findings for RQ₃.

Nonprofit Worker Identity

After understanding the socialization process of nonprofit workers, findings from RQ₁ and RQ₂ contribute to answering RQ₃, which asks: How do young nonprofit workers use communication to shaper their worker identities? The findings highlight the prioritization of nonprofit workers' professional identity, associating with a cause, and the implications of identifying as a nonprofit worker in terms of confronting and changing existing stereotypes.

You Are Your Work

Claire "feel(s) really good about it at the end of the day," Jack "can sleep better at night," and Natalie "enjoy(s) getting out of bed every morning" because they believe nonprofit work allows them to make an impact for a cause that is personally relevant. The participant descriptions suggest that identity as a specific type of worker affects aspects of their lives beyond the workday. For the participants, work became the reason they were living as they conformed to the ideal worker norms of high-levels of passion and commitment (Drago, 2007). The extremism of work taking precedence over a person's other identities is not only expected but understood as necessary when engaging in personally meaningful work (Dempsey & Sanders, 2010); therefore, the ideal workers norms are intensified because of the identification with work.

Understanding the importance placed on meaningful work, the distinction of work as meaningful and work as personally meaningful becomes crucial if worker identity is prioritized over other identities (Kirby & Buzzanell, 2014). If an individual works for a nonprofit, he or she becomes associated with the specific cause of the nonprofit. Roger explained that when he identifies as a nonprofit worker, he also must then discuss his organization's cause of homelessness. More specifically he also must explain the:

Misunderstanding on the public end of the side of like what your mission is and like what the issues you're addressing are 'cause like especially with homelessness. There's a lot of like misunderstanding of like what causes it or like what type of people are homeless.

Charlotte explained that she alternates between describing herself as working for a "nonprofit" and working in "social work" when she describes her job to others because they might have "pretty strong negative feelings" regarding the demographic of people she works

with. By framing her work more generally as nonprofit, she distances herself from a cause some might see as controversial; however, identifying as a nonprofit worker has its own implications.

Confronting/Changing the Stereotypes

By identifying as a nonprofit worker, these participants had to confront the wide spectrum of opinions about their work. Jack explained the reaction he received after telling forprofit workers about his major:

They kind of scoff at you and they wondered why you picked that. There's no money in nonprofit. You know that's the stigma that it carries, and I understand that but . . . it has no basis to it and the fact that people are so much more concerned, the majority of

For Jack, the for-profit workers did not understand the motivation to work for little money, suggesting that a similar perspective of Clair's (1996) nonprofit work not being a real job is still held today. Others who were not socialized to value intrinsic benefits over extrinsic benefits do not view the nonprofit worker positively.

people, are so much more concerned with personal gains . . . is a little concerning.

For Roger, it was assumed that as a nonprofit worker his work must be fulfilling. "One example is when you're like oh I work at a nonprofit people are like wow that must be really rewarding . . . that must be so fulfilling." Others assumed nonprofit work to be fulfilling regardless of whether the participants actually felt fulfilled by their work. The responses of others to the nonprofit worker identity center around the "stigma" of nonprofit work not offering the extrinsic benefits the for-profit sector provides concluding that this work must then provide intrinsic benefits. By confronting stereotypes about nonprofit work, the participants are confirming their identity as a nonprofit worker.

While some may still hold negative opinions of nonprofit work, these opinions may also be starting to change. Charlotte explained that people who are "quite a bit older . . . still might see it as you don't make any money." Charlotte indicated that the stigma is still held today, but it is really only older people who hold that belief because younger generations are "pretty flexible" with work. Natalie shared her thoughts on the changing opinions of nonprofit work, attributing some of the change to nonprofit-focused educational programs being offered as the:

First big step towards really bringing the nonprofit job up to the same level as a marketing job . . . a banking job . . . [an] engineer job . . . I think that really levels it out because it's saying here are special skills that you need to be in this industry . . . it's not something that you just join haphazardly though a lot of people do and it works out fine, but I think making it intentional makes it an intentional career path for people, and I think that's huge. I think that's the way of the future.

With the belief that higher education is a direct link to a career (Lair & Wieland, 2012), having an education program focused on a career legitimizes it. Annie also commented on the changing nonprofit sector, "I think a lot of it is young people too . . . just being more education offered about it." Annie expressed the younger generations are being socialized differently and therefore are forming more accepting opinions about nonprofit work. The participants' explanations represent a shift toward Eikenberry and Kluver's (2004) argument of nonprofits being viewed as "vehicles for creating and maintaining a strong civil society" (p.138). Ultimately, taking on a nonprofit worker identity means taking on the opinions that surround the organizational work, but nonprofit workers are hopeful that the opinions are changing to be more positive, accrediting the change to socialization particularly in education. All participants shared a similar *role anticipatory socialization* stage, explaining that their education contributed to expectations that nonprofit work would be personally meaningful, which justified the associated challenges in nonprofit work. After completing the nonprofit-focused education program participants developed two distinct narratives based on their experiences. Those that followed the straight path met expectations created during *role anticipatory socialization* and confirmed ideal worker norms attributing the success to internal factors (being intentional and working hard to advance). Participants on the winding path did not meet *role anticipatory socialization* expectations; therefore, to make sense of their experiences they used external justification (job market, societal shifts, and education programs) to reframe ideal worker norms. Findings highlight the prioritization of participants' professional identity being especially prevalent for nonprofit workers as they associate themselves with a cause and the implications of identifying as a nonprofit worker in terms of confronting and changing existing stereotypes.

Chapter 5 - Implications

Considering the narratives of the nonprofit workers several theoretical implications are evident, pointing to possible future directions for communication research. The findings also suggest practical implications for nonprofit-focused educational programs, prospective nonprofit workers, and nonprofit organizations. Additionally, beneficial and problematic implications are outlined concerning personally meaningful work and future directions for scholarship.

Theoretical Implications and Future Directions for Scholars

Participant interviews complicate anticipatory socialization specifically for nonprofit work. At a very early age education programs are shaping millennial students and future generations by increasingly requiring service activities. Education is described as an important influential source in the anticipatory socialization stage (Jablin, 2001) and specifically in *role* anticipatory socialization (Kramer, 2010), which was confirmed by the participants. However, the participants discussed how their programs required service at specific organizations and also required an internship component, shifting into *organizational* anticipatory socialization and potentially the *encounter* stage. Interestingly, expectations of nonprofit work created by education programs were held onto by the participants even after they struggled to fulfill them; therefore, scholars should further their research efforts towards better understanding of education programs as a strong source in anticipatory socialization not just influencing general expectations of work but also expectations of specific types of work.

Future studies should explore how different student learning motivations (e.g. internal versus external) affect student experiences in education programs and what that the educational experiences mean for subsequent work experience. Understanding that education is just one

source of socialization (Kramer, 2010), it is also important to explore how other sources such as family create expectations of specific types of work.

Participants attributed their interest in nonprofit work to engagement in service activities both before and during college. With service acting as an influential socialization agent for nonprofit work (Lee & Wilkins, 2011), further exploration of increased service is important. . Nonprofit organizations allow individuals to become exposed to and enter organizations as volunteers. This unique exposure to an organization prompts a part of the anticipatory organizational socialization process not available to those in traditional for-profit organizations. Scholars should explore how the role of volunteering for nonprofit organizations impacts the socialization process of workers.

Educational Programs

Participants reflected on their education programs perpetuating the expectation of nonprofit work being personally meaningful; however, when the winding path participants did not fulfill this expectation, they struggled through unanticipated work experiences they were not prepared to handle. Considering the influential role education plays in role anticipatory socialization (Kramer, 2010), educational programs should expose students to other narratives beyond the ideal worker norm. This could mean bringing in alumni to speak in classes who have not had the traditional experience and have struggled with finding fulfillment as well as alumni who have been successful in finding personally meaningful work after graduation highlighting the time and effort put into the job search process to paint a more realistic picture upon entering the nonprofit sector. With exposure to different experiences, it may lessen the feeling of defeat a nonprofit worker may experience when his or her job does not meet the expectation of fulfillment. Additionally, future research should investigate the role of inspirational messages in terms of both motivation and perceptions of realistic work.

Recognizing how volunteering and networking are described as crucial in finding a nonprofit job today, it is important for instructors and educational programs to facilitate opportunities for students to be more knowledgeable and intentional when they apply for a positions and begin the organizational anticipatory socialization stage. This could be to promote a professional development program that helps students to target specific areas of interest. With an emphasis on finding an individual's specific cause, the education program should allow for autonomy to choose what organization they work with for class projects and internships helping to provide hands-on opportunities.

Prospective Nonprofit Workers

While nonprofit-focused educational programs have responsibility to create realistic expectations for their students, the students have a responsibility for their success after graduation. Numerous assessment tools (e.g. StrenthQuest, Myers-Briggs) can provide students a basis for exploring what fields would match their talents. This could help student narrow their career search and fine tune what positions they might be best suited for in nonprofits.

As described by the straight path participants the job search takes patience; therefore, prospective nonprofit workers should start the job search process early. The job search process should start with volunteering and shadowing at organizations the individuals have an interest in making it easier for the prospective nonprofit worker to keep the job search process intentional. This action step can begin even before students begin college allowing them to gain experience to become a qualified applicant and narrow down their interests. By beginning early and

conducting an intentional job search, there is a higher chance of engaging in personally meaningful work.

Nonprofit Organizations

Through socialization processes, nonprofit employees identify with organizational missions (Jablin, 2001), in turn high commitment to the missions often results in employee retention (Kim & Lee, 2007). Nonprofit organizations can change and implement practices to help with the assimilation process to avoid turnover. They also should focus on and extend the encounter stage by conducting honest interviews about the position that detail the realistic expectations of the position. By having realistic expectations, individuals are more likely to commit to the job (Scholarios, Lockyer, & Johnson, 2003). Considering the desire to personally make an impact this generation has, nonprofit organizations should spend time explaining and allowing the new employee to see and understand how the position they are in helps make progress toward the mission of the organization.

Personally Meaningful Work

Viewing nonprofit work as being personally meaningful creates both beneficial and problematic implications. One benefit is that personally meaningful work may provide the impetus to fight for a cause deemed important and promote a culture of perseverance to overcome challenges. However, encouraging individuals to only seek out causes that are personally meaningful may result in important causes receiving inadequate attention and support. Another concern is if straight path participants are successful at finding personally meaningful work in their first job, they may not learn how to overcome potential adversities when something goes wrong. Whereas the winding path participants may be more committed when they find the right organization because they had to work hard to obtain the position. Future research should investigate straight path and winding path participants longitudinally to gain an understanding of how these early career experiences impact later experiences and nonprofit worker identity.

Conclusion

By applying organizational assimilation theory to nonprofit education and work through interviews of nonprofit employees' experiences after completing a nonprofit education program, this study examined how nonprofit-focused educational programs shape perceptions of nonprofit work as personally meaningful; therefore, justifying challenges that come along with nonprofit work. After being socialized to follow their passions and being proclaimed the most socially engaged generation, millennials enter the workforce with expectations that are either met or violated, causing them to use communication to make sense of experiences that are different from earlier socialization processes. The expectations shape the nonprofit worker identity and the opinions surrounding nonprofit work. Findings suggest opinions about nonprofit work are shifting towards being a more acceptable line of work. Understanding the importance of socialization shaping the experiences of recent graduates of nonprofit-focused education programs, the education programs, prospective nonprofit workers, and nonprofit organizations can implement changes to improve the young nonprofit worker's transition from education to work.

References

- Aaker, J., Vohs, K. D., & Mogliner, C. (2010). Nonprofits are seen as warm and for-profits as competent: Firm stereotypes matter. *Journal of Consumer Research*, 37, 224-237. doi:10.1086/651566
- Alvesson, M., & Willmott, H. (2002). Identity regulation as organizational control: Producing the appropriate individual. *Journal of Management Studies*, 39, 619-644. doi:10.1111/1467-6486.00305
- Ashcraft, K. L. (1999). Managing maternity leave: A qualitative analysis of temporary executive succession. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, *44*, 240-280. doi:10.2307/2666996
- Ashforth, B. E., Sluss, D. M., & Harrison, S. H. (2007). Socialization in organizational contexts. In G.P. Hodgkinson and J.K. Ford (Eds.), *International review of industrial and* organizational psychology, 22, (pp. 1-54). Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.
- Barnett, K. (2012). Student interns' socially constructed work realities: Narrowing the work expectation-reality gap. *Business Communication Quarterly*, 75, 1-20. doi:10.1177/1080569912441360
- Boswell, W. R., Shipp, A. J., Payne, S. C., & Culbertson, S. S. (2009). Changes in newcomer job satisfaction over time: Examining the pattern of honeymoons and hangovers. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *94*, 844-858. doi:10.1037/a0014975
- Bradach, J. L., Tierney, T. J., & Stone, N. (2009). Delivering on the promise of nonprofits. *Harvard Business Review*, 86, 1-10. Retrieved from http://www.yasirashraf.org/Downloads/Promise_of_NGOs.pdf
- Bullis, C. (1993). Organization socialization research: Enabling, constraining, and shifting perspectives. *Communication Monographs*, *60*, 10-17. doi:10.1080/03637759309376289
- Bullis, C., & Bach, B. W. (1989). Socialization turning points: An examination of change in organizational identification. *Western Journal of Speech Communication*, 53, 273-293. doi:10.1080/10570318909374307
- Burlingame, D. E. (2009). Nonprofit and philanthropic studies education: The need to emphasize leadership and liberal arts. *Journal of Public Affairs Education*, *15*, 59-67. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/40215837
- Charmaz, K. (2006). *Constructing grounded theory: A practical guide through qualitative analysis.* Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Chamaz, K. (2014). Constructing grounded theory. Los Angeles: Sage.

- Clair, R. P. (1996) The political nature of the colloquialism, "a real job": Implications for organizational socialization. *Communication Monographs*, 63, 249-267. doi:10.1080/03637759609376392
- Cupach, W.R., Canary, D.J., & Spitzberg, B.H. (2010). *Competence in interpersonal conflict*. Long Grove, IL: Waveland Press.
- Dailey, S. L. (2016). What happens before full-time employment? Internships as a mechanism of anticipatory socialization. *Western Journal of Communication*, 80, 453-480. doi:10.1080/10570314.2016.1159727
- Davis, C. W., & Myers, K. K. (2012). Communication and member disengagement in planned organizational exit. Western Journal of Communication, 76, 194-216. doi:10.1080/10570314.2011.651250
- De Cooman, R., & Dries, N. (2012). Attracting Generation Y: How work values predict organizational attraction in graduating students in Belgium. In E. Ng, S.T. Lyons, & L. Schweitzer (Eds.), *Managing the new workforce: International perspectives on the millennial generation*. (pp. 42-63). Northhampton, MA: Edward Elgar Publishing.
- Dempsey, S. E., & Sanders, M. L. (2010). Meaningful work? Nonprofit marketization and work/life imbalance in popular autobiographies of social entrepreneurship. *Organization*, 17, 437-459. doi:10.1177/1350508410364198
- Dinh, J. E., Lord, R. G., Gardner, W. L., Meuser, J. D., Liden, R. C., & Hu, J. (2014). Leadership theory and research in the new millennium: Current theoretical trends and changing perspectives. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 25, 36-62. doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2013.11.005
- Dolch, N. A., Ernst, M., McClusky, J. E., Mirabella, R. M., & Sadow, J. (2007). The nature of undergraduate nonprofit education: Models of curriculum delivery. *Nonprofit and Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, 36, 1-23. doi:10.1177/0899764007305058
- Drago, R. W. (2007). Striking a balance: Work, family and life. Boston, MA: Dollars & Sense.
- Eikenberry, A. M. & Kluver, J. D. (2004) The marketization of the nonprofit sector: Civil society at risk?. *Public Administration Review*, *64*, 132-140. doi:10.1111/j.1540-6210.2004.00355.x
- Ellingson, L. L. (2013). Analysis and representation across the continuum. In N.K. Denzin & Y, S. Lincoln (Eds.), *Collecting and interpreting qualitative materials* (4th Ed.). (pp. 413-445). Los Angeles CA: Sage.
- England, P., & Folbre, N. (1999). The cost of caring. Annals of the American Academy of Political & Social Science, 561, 39-51. doi:10.1177/0002716299561001003
- Foot, D. K., & Stoffman, D. (1998). Boom, bust and echo 2000: Profiting from the demographic shift in the new Millennium. Toronto: Macfarlane, Walter & Ross.

- Green, A. (2014, March 26). Thinking about a nonprofit job? Here's what you should know. Retrieved June 23, 2016, from US News website: http://money.usnews.com/money/blogs/outside-voices-careers/2014/03/26/thinkingabout-a-nonprofit-job-heres-what-you-should-know
- Hart, Z. P. (2012). Message content and sources during organizational socialization. *Journal of Business Communication*, 49, 191-209. doi:10.1177/002194361244673
- Heiss, S. N., & Carmack, H. J. (2012). Knock, knock; who's there?: Making sense of organizational entrance through humor. *Management Communication Quarterly*, 26, 106-132. doi:10.1177/0893318911414914
- Hewlett, S. A., Sherbin, L., & Sumberg, K. (2009). How Gen Y & Boomers will reshape your agenda. *Harvard Business Review*. Retrieved from https://hbr.org/2009/07/how-gen-y-boomers-will-reshape-your-agenda
- Holt, S., Marques, J., & Way, D. (2012). Bracing for the millennial workforce: Looking for ways to inspire Generation Y. *Journal of Leadership, Accountability and Ethics*, 9, 81-93. Retrieved from: http://na-businesspress.homestead.com/JLAE/MarquesJ_Web9_6_.pdf
- Huffcutt, A. I., Culbertson, S. S., & Riforgiate, S. E. (2015). Functional forms of competence: Interviewing. In A. F. Hannawa & B. H. Spitzberg (Eds.), *Handbook of communication competence (Vol. 24)* (pp. 431-448). Boston: De Gruyer Mouton.
- Jablin, F. M. (1987). Organizational entry, assimilation, and exit. In F. M. Jablin, L. L. Putnam, K. Roberts, & L. Porter (Eds.), *Handbook of organizational communication: An interdisciplinary perspective*. (pp. 679-740). Beverly Hills, CA: Sage Publications.
- Jablin, F. M. (2001). Organizational entry, assimilation, and exit. In F. M. Jablin & L. L. Putnam (Eds.), *The new handbook of organizational communication* (pp. 732-818). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Kelly, E. L., Ammons, S. K., Chermack, K., & Moen, P. (2010). Gendered challenge, gendered response: Confronting the ideal worker norm in a white-collar organization. *Gender & Society*, 24, 281-303. doi:10.1177/0891243210372073
- Kim, S. E., & Lee, J. W. (2007). Is mission attachment an effective management tool for employee retention? An empirical analysis of a nonprofit human services agency. *Review* of *Public Personnel Administration*, 27, 227-248. doi:10.1177/0734371X06295791
- Kirby, E. L., & Buzzanell, P.M. (2014). Communicating work-life issues. In L. L. Putnam and D. K. Mumby (Eds.), *The Sage handbook of organizational communication: Advances in theory, research, and methods* (pp. 351-373). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

- Kramer, M. W. (2010). *Organizational socialization: Joining and leaving organizations*. Malden, MA: Polity.
- Kramer, M. W. (2011). Toward a communication model for the socialization of voluntary members. *Communication Monographs*, 78, 233-255. doi:10.1080/03637751.2011.564640
- Kramer, M. W., & Miller, V. D. (1999). A response to criticisms of organizational socialization research: In support of contemporary conceptualizations of organizational assimilation. *Communication Monographs*, 66, 358-367, doi:10.1080/03637759909376485
- Kvale, S., & Brinkman, S. (2009). *Interviews: Learning the craft of qualitative research interviewing* (2nd Ed.). Los Angeles: Sage.
- Lair, D. J., & Wieland, S. M. (2012). "What are you going to do with that major?" Colloquial speech and the meanings of work and education. *Management Communication Quarterly*, 26, 423-452. doi:10.1177/0893318912443776
- Larson, R. S., Wilson, M. I., & Chung, D. (2003). Curricular content for nonprofit management programs: The student perspective. *Journal of Public Affairs Education*, 9, 169-180. Retrieved from: http://www.jstor.org/stable/40215613
- Lee, Y. J., & Wilkins, V. M. (2011). More similarities or more differences? Comparing public and nonprofit managers' job motivations. *Public Administration Review*, 71, 45-56. doi:10.1111/j.1540-6210.2010.02305.x
- Leete, L. (2006) Work in the nonprofit sector. In W. W. Powell and R. Steinberg (Eds.), *The nonprofit sector: A research handbook*, (pp. 159–79). New Haven, CT: Yale University Press.
- Legal Information Institute. (n.d.). Retrieved June 29, 2016, from Cornell University Law School website: https://www.law.cornell.edu/wex/non-profit_organizations
- Lindlof, T. R., & Taylor, B. C. (2011). *Qualitative communication research methods* (3rd ed.). Los Angeles, CA: Sage Publications.
- McHatton, P. A., Bradshaw, W., Gallagher, P. A., & Reeves, R. (2011). Results from a strategic planning process: Benefits for a nonprofit organization. *Nonprofit Management and Leadership*, 22, 233-249. doi:10.1002/nml.20051
- Mirabella, R. M. (2007). University-Based educational programs in nonprofit management and philanthropic studies: A 10-year review and projections of future trends. *Nonprofit and Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, *36*, 11-27. doi:10.1177/0899764007305051
- Mirabella, R. & McDonald, M. (2012). University-based education program in nonprofit management and philanthropic studies: Current state of the field and future directions. In

R. J. Burke & C. L. Cooper (Eds.), *Human resource management in the nonprofit sector: Passion, purpose, and professionalism.* (pp. 243-269). Cheltenhan, UK: Edward Elgar.

- Mirvis, P. H., & Hackett, E. J. (1983). Work and work force characteristics in the nonprofit sector. *Monthly Labor Review*, 106, 3-12. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/41841945
- Moore, K. (2014, October 2). Millennials work for purpose, not for paycheck. *Forbes*, Retrieved from http://www.forbes.com/sites/lizryan/2016/05/11/ten-things-never-to-say-as-you-quit-your-job/#60074ecb30ef
- Nonprofit leadership studies. (n.d.). Retrieved August 31, 2016, from Murray State University website:https://www.murraystate.edu/academics/CollegesDepartments/CollegeOfEducati onandHumanServices/coehsacademicunits/CLHS/nonprofitladershipstudies/
- Ostroff, C. & Koziowski, S. W. (1992). Organizational socialization as a learning process: The role of information acquisition. *Personnel Psychology*, *45*, 849-874. doi:10.1111/j.1744-6570.1992.tb00971.x
- Reid, E. (2015). Embracing, passing, revealing, and the ideal worker image: How people navigate expected and experienced professional identities. *Organization Science*, 26, 997-1017. doi:10.1287/orsc.2015.0975
- Robinson, O. C. (2014). Sampling in interview-based qualitative research: A theoretical and practical guide. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, *11*, 25-41. doi:10.1080/14780887.2013.801543
- Saldana, J. (2015). *The coding manual for qualitative researchers*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Schulte, B. (2014). *Overwhelmed: Work, love, and play when no one has the time*. New York: Sarah Crichton Books.
- Smith, R. C., & Turner, P. K. (1995). A social constructionist reconfiguration of metaphor analysis: An application of "SCMA" to organizational socialization theorizing. *Communication Monographs*, 62, 152-181. doi:10.1080/03637759509376354
- Tracy, S. J. (2010). Qualitative quality: Eight "big tent" criteria for excellent qualitative research. *Qualitative Inquiry*, *16*, 837-850. doi:10.1177/1077800410383121
- Tracy, S. J. (2013). *Qualitative research methods: Collecting evidence, crafting analysis, communicating impact*. Malden, MA: Wiley-Blackwell.
- Waldeck, J. H., Seibold, D. R., & Flanagin, A. J. (2004). Organizational assimilation and communication technology use. *Communication Monographs*, 71, 161-183. doi:10.1080/0363775042331302497

- Wang, L., & Ashcraft, R. F. (2012). Needs assessment and curriculum mapping: Enhancing management skills of the nonprofit workforce. *Nonprofit Management and Leadership*, 23, 121-136. doi:10.1002/nml.21058
- Wey Smola, K., & Sutton, C. D. (2002). Generational differences: Revisiting generational work values for the new millennium. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 23, 363-382. doi:10.1002/job.147
- Woo, D., Putnam, L. L. & Riforgiate, S. E. (2017). Identity work and tensions in organizational internships: A comparative analysis. *Western Journal of Communication*.
- Wrzesniewski, A. (2003). Finding positive meaning in work. In K. S. Cameron, J. E. Dutton and R. E. Quinn (Eds.). *Positive organizational scholarship: Foundations of a new discipline* (pp. 296-308). San Francisco, CA: Berrett-Koehler.

Appendix A - Interview Protocol

Interview Guide for Organizational Socialization of Nonprofit Workers.

- 1. How did you first become interested in working in the non-profit sector?
 - a. Can you describe a specific influence, such as specific person or experience?
 - b. What about this person or experience influenced your interest in nonprofits?
 - c. At about what age did you notice this influence?
- 2. Please tell me about your education for nonprofit work.
 - a. Were there certain things taught that helped in your learning?
 - i. If so, what were they?
 - b. What is something that you were taught that has stuck with you?
 - c. In what ways could your college education prepared you better?
 - d. What is something you wish you knew about nonprofit work before starting?In what way do you wish you could have learned this?
- 3. When you first started what surprised you most about the work?
 - a. What specifically was unexpected?
 - b. How did it affect the way you viewed nonprofit work?
 - i. Can you describe a specific example?
- 4. Tell me about the nonprofit that you work at.
 - a. How did you find this organization?
 - b. What attracted you to it?
 - c. Why did you apply for a job at this organization over others?
 - d. How long have you worked here?
 - e. What is your specific position?

- f. How many hours during a typical week do you spend working?
- 5. What are the benefits of working for a nonprofit?
- 6. What are the challenges of working for a nonprofit?
 - a. If there are drawbacks, how do you negotiate the benefits and challenges of your kind of work?
- If you could change, one thing about preparing to enter the nonprofit sector what would it be?
 - a. Why?
- 8. Would you encourage others to seek jobs in the nonprofit sector?
 - a. Why or Why not?
 - b. What advice would you give those who currently seeking education to work in the nonprofit sector?
- 9. Is there anything that you would like to add about your experience and interest in nonprofit work?
- 10. For recording purposes, I need to ask a few demographic questions.
 - a. How old are you?
 - b. What self-identified gender do you use?
 - c. What self-identified race are you?
 - d. Is there a pseudonym you would like to use?